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Dear Convener,  

I provided evidence at the Finance and Public Administration Committee on 24 June 
and committed to follow up with further detail on several areas of interest.   

The Committee asked for a breakdown of the areas of growth in the Civil Service in 
recent years.  The Scottish Government core workforce increased by 39% between 
2019 and 2025 following the transfer of new powers and functions, the expansion of 
digital capability, and responses to major events like COVID-19 and the Ukraine 
conflict.  Main areas of growth included Health and Social Care (accounting for 27% 
of the growth), DG Corporate (28%), DG Net Zero (18%), DG Communities (9%), 
and DG Education and Justice (9%).   

Growth trends have corresponded to key events and priorities.  For example 
between 2019–2020 growth was largely due to devolution of powers such as Social 
Security, Net Zero policy areas, and EU Exit preparations.  From 2020–2022, 
COVID-19 was the main driver of growth, especially in Health and Social Care, 
however there was also growth in Economy to respond to the wider impact of the 
pandemic.  Over the period of 2022–2025 whilst the directly employed workforce has 
increased, the overall workforce has reduced by 5%, due to a substantial reduction 
in the number of contingent workers. 

It is important to note in considering the future outlook that several areas that were 
drivers of growth, such as Social Security and the Ukraine response, have peaked 
and are already downsizing as the context changes.   

As you are aware, the Scottish Government published the Public Service Reform 
Strategy in June setting out its vision to go further and faster to deliver the services 
that people across Scotland need and deserve.  It seeks to reform services to ensure 
every pound spent delivers optimum value and includes a commitment to reduce the 
annual combined corporate costs of the Scottish Government and Scotland’s public 
bodies by £1bn over five years.  

The Committee also asked for data on disciplinary cases taken in relation to any civil 
servants not complying with working from home requirements.  Since March 2020 
(the start of lockdown) to date, there have been three instances of formal disciplinary 
action taken against civil servants working from home for not meeting working week 
requirements or breaching informal working arrangements.  Managers are 






